
 

 

 

 

 

 
                                                         “Once a member of the Political Science Family, always a member…” 

 
 

 
From the Chair…        
 
It’s been another busy year for the WIU Political Science Department.  Like many of you, 
we are following the unfolding presidential campaign closely.  Last fall the department 
helped sponsor our second quadrennial mock presidential election.  This five-night affair, 
involving over 3000 students, provided a hands-on opportunity to understand the electoral 

process, from the Iowa caucuses to the Electoral College.  Student leaders coordinated their efforts with 
actual campaigns and a number of notable political figures spoke at MPE events, including Congressman 
Aaron Schock and Green Party presidential candidate Jill Stein.  Professor Rick Hardy, political science 
professor and Interim Director of the Honors College, directed the simulation.  The department also 
conducted a survey of Western students last fall, spearheaded by Professor Jongho Lee, to gauge their 
attitudes about politics and government in conjunction with the election.  This poll has been cited in media 
stories about political engagement among young people. 
 
The department has sponsored a number of non-election-related programs over the past year.  We were 
happy to welcome WIU alum Dr. Kurt Jefferson back to campus last spring to speak about his experiences 
in China and the Middle East.  Other events celebrated International Peace Day and discussed the Arab 
Spring, homeland security, foreign policy challenges for the winner of the 2012 presidential race and the 
politics and economics of debt.  Our faculty also appear regularly in the local and national media.   
 
Department faculty and students continue to receive awards and honors.  Professor Janna Deitz was named 
a 2011-2012 American Political Science Association Congressional Fellow.  Professor Greg Baldi’s 
dissertation was selected as the best dissertation on Europe by the American Political Science Association.  
Professor MaCherie Placide received an outstanding faculty award from Phi Eta Sigma National Honor 
Society.  Dr. Erin Taylor will serve as co-president of the Western Organization for Women this year.  Also 
of note, Drs. Julia Albarracin and Jongho Lee were awarded tenure in spring 2011.  Senior political science 
major Jenna Verity was a finalist for a Rhodes Scholarship, and senior Tucker Copi currently serves as 
president of the Student Government Association. 
 
Dr. Phyllis Farley Rippey will retire at the end of the spring semester.  Dr. Rippey joined the department in 
1989 to teach constitutional law, judicial politics and politics and religion.  Many of her former students 
testify to how much her classes have helped them in law school.  We will miss her passion and enthusiasm 
for teaching and politics as well as her leadership and her sense of humor.   
 
Our long-time office manager, Debbie Wiley, also will retire at the end of the spring semester.  Known to 
many as the “real chair” of the department, Debbie’s contributions are impossible to overestimate, and she 
will be difficult to replace.  Her career and accomplishments are highlighted in the Fall 2011 issue of Focus 
magazine. 
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As always, we continue to work to provide the best education possible to our students, both inside and 
outside the classroom.  We actively solicit politicians and government officials to speak to our classes to 
help our students get a taste of real-world politics.  Over the past year, students have interned in a variety of 
locations from Washington, DC, to Las Vegas.  Tim Meloy was the first student to receive funding for 
internship expenses from the Dan Webb political science internship fund.  The department also was excited 
to award the first Roland Burke Scholarship to Maya Stainback.  Each year our students participate in Model 
Illinois Government and Model United Nations simulations in Springfield and St. Louis, where they hone 
their debating and coalition-building skills.  Our student groups, ASPS and Pi Sigma Alpha, continue to be 
active throughout the year. 
 
Once again our office manager, Debbie Wiley, has put together this edition of The Filibuster.  We thank her 
for keeping track of all the goings-on in a busy department as well as her skill in writing and formatting this 
publication.  To our alums, please let Debbie know if you have news to share—a new job, a promotion, an 
advanced degree, an honor/award or other significant achievement.  We love to hear from our alums and 
enjoy the chance to share your news with the faculty.  Until her retirement, Debbie can be reached at 309-
298-1055 or dd-wiley@wiu.edu. 
 
For the latest department events, please visit our web page at www.wiu.edu/politicalscience. 
 
 
        Dr. Keith Boeckelman, Professor 
        Interim Chair 
 

 

Dr. Janna Deitz Serves a Fellowship 
 in Washington, DC 
 
Dr. Janna Deitz currently is serving a 9-month 

APSA Congressional 
Fellowship in Washington, 
DC.  The APSA (American 
Political Science Association) 
Fellowship is the oldest and 
most prestigious 
congressional fellowship.  
Deitz is the first political 
scientist at WIU to be 

awarded this fellowship. 
 
When interviewed by WIU’s Bonnie Barker in 

mailto:dd-wiley@wiu.edu
http://www.wiu.edu/politicalscience
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the Capitol, Supreme Court and Library of 
Congress at night. 
 
*excerpts taken from Deitz’s interview with Bonnie Barker, 
University Relations, May 2011 

 
 

Dr. Rick Hardy Named Interim  
Director of Centennial Honors College 
 
Dr. Rick Hardy is now the Interim Director of the 
WIU Centennial Honors College.  Hardy began 
his two-year appointment on August 1st.  Hardy 
recently completed a second turn as co-organizer 
of WIU’s “The Road to the White House…” 
mock presidential election simulation.  The first 
such event was held on the WIU campus in the 
fall of 2007. 
 
Dr. Hardy served as political science department 
chair from 2006-2010.  He received his Ph.D. 
from the University of Iowa; his master’s degree 
from the University of North Dakota, Grand 
Forks; and his bachelor’s degree from WIU 
(1970). 
 
Dr. Hardy will continue to teach courses for the 
department and will continue as pre-law advisor. 
 
 

Mock Presidential Election  
Chooses a President 
 
According to students participating in WIU’s 
recent Mock Presidential Election (MPE), 
President Barack Obama will be elected for a 
second term.  Vice-President Joe Biden, however, 
will be replaced by Secretary of State Hillary 
Clinton. 
 
The mock presidential election, known as "The 
Road to the White House Starts at Western 
Illinois University," was held on the WIU campus 
over five nights beginning on October 25 and 
concluding on November 7.  On the final night, 
voting bounced between candidates nominated 
from three parties: the Democrats for 

Obama/Clinton, the GOP's ticket of Mitt 
Romney/Paul Ryan and the Green Party's Jill 
Stein/Kent Mesplay. 
 
Stein, who made it a three-candidate race in the 
national electorate, kicked off her actual 
presidential campaign as a Green Party candidate 
at the Nov. 7 simulation. 
 
"We would like to thank all of the participants, 
students, faculty, staff, volunteers and candidates 
and their spokespersons for taking part in the 
2011 Mock Presidential Election. The 
collaborative partnerships are what makes an 
event of this magnitude such a success," said WIU 
President Jack Thomas. "Coordinators Rick 
Hardy and John Hemingway and our students are 
to be commended for their initiative and hard 
work in planning, coordinating and organizing 
this largest student-run mock election event in the 
nation." 

Hardy added "I would particularly like to 
commend the work of the students who were 
exemplary leaders, especially D'Angelo Taylor 
(senior, political science), Cesar Salas (senior, 
political science), Tucker Copi (senior, political 
science), Jenna Verity (senior, political science), 
Caleb Markey (sophomore, finance major), Megan 
Tatro (senior, law enforcement and justice 
administration), James Brenner (junior, political 
science) and Wayne Pierce (graduate student, 
Masters of Business Administration)," Hardy 
noted. 
 
Students from across the campus participated in 
the five-night event.  Broadcasting students 
reported each night's events,  Journalism students 
wrote editorials and news copy, the ROTC Color 
Guard started each session with the presentation 
of colors, and School of Music singers and the 
Marching Band also participated.  Many other 
students, staff and faculty worked behind the 
scenes.   

Several department faculty, including Professors 
Jonathan Day, Casey LaFrance and MaCherie 
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the overthrow of the Tunisian government and 
what it means to the Islamic and Arab world in 
the Jan. 21 (2011) issue of The Columbia Missourian 
(www.columbiamissourian.com). 

In November 2010 Jefferson accompanied 
Westminster's international student recruiter on a 
10-day visit to China.   "Dr. (Pat) Kirby and I 
taught Chinese students, educators, government 
officials and others about the uniquely American 
concept of the 'small liberal arts college.' This was 
an interesting challenge, and it proved to be a 
fascinating experience in cultural perception and 
misperception," Jefferson said.  
 
Jefferson has written two books, "Celtic Politics: 
Politics in Scotland, Ireland, and Wales" (Lanham, 
MD: University Press of America, 2011) and 
"Christianity's Impact on World Politics" (New 
York: Peter Lang Publishers, 2002).  
 
Jefferson received his M.A. (1989) and his Ph.D. 
(1993) in political science from the University of 
Missouri. He taught at MU (1988–1992) and 
Stephens College (1992-1993) in Columbia (MO) 
before going to Westminster College. 

*excerpted from press release prepared by University Relations, March 
11, 2011 

A New Office for 
Political Science 
Advisor Sharon Keeling  

Ms. Sharon Keeling, advisor 
for political science majors & 
minors, has moved her office 
from MG203A to MG203F.  

Her telephone number will remain 298-1486.  
Students are required to meet with their academic 
advisor prior to registering for courses.  Ms. 
Keeling can assist you in planning your 
curriculum for the coming semester as well as for 
your entire career at WIU.  She also is a valuable 
resource as a career counselor, and she can 
provide information about internship 
opportunities. 

Associated Students of  
Political Science 
 
All political science majors and minors are invited 
to join the Associated Students of Political 
Science (ASPS).  ASPS meets every other week 
during the academic year.  Watch for flyers 
announcing meeting dates and times.  This group 
is involved in planning social events and 

http://www.columbiamissourian.com/
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Student Internships/Webb Internship 
Award 
 
Internships are a great educational opportunity.  
They offer first-hand experience in a professional 
setting and can give you a real sense of your own 
abilities and whether that dream job is all you 
thought it would be.  In addition, internships can 
provide invaluable career opportunities after 
graduation.  Finally, an internship is a real plus on 
your résumé.  You can earn up to 12 s.h. of credit 
for your internship experience.  Six of these hours 
can be counted toward completion of your 
political science degree.   
 
WIU alum Zack Stamp, of the lobbying and law 
firm Zack Stamp LTD, has worked with Chair 
Keith Boeckelman to develop a new, semester-
long internship program with the Illinois 
legislature. 
 
Several years ago WIU alumnus Dan Webb, a 
prominent attorney from the Chicago area, 
established the Dan Webb Political Science 
Internship Award.  Funds are now available for 
distribution to qualified students.  For internship 
award guidelines and an application form, see Ms. 
Keeling in MG203F. 
 
Recent student internship experiences include the 
following students. 
 
Tucker Copi, Washington, DC, office of US 
 Representative Louise Slaughter (D-NY) 
 as a participant in WIU’s Learning to Lead 
 program (Summer 2011) 
Mike Downs, McDonough County Public 
 Defender (Spring 2012) 
Shawn Fitzpatrick
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RECENT FACULTY ACTIVITIES 
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Interim Chair Keith Boeckelman and political 
science majors Cesar Salas and D’Angelo 
Taylor had lunch with State Senate President 
John Cullerton on June 8, 2011.  This event was 
arranged by WIU political science alum Zack 
Stamp. 
 
Jonathan Day, “Conservative Shift, Tea Party 
Movement, or Health Care Backlash? Election 
Specific Explanations for the  2010 Midterm 
Elections,” 2011 Annual Meeting of the American 
Political Science Association, Seattle, WA, 
September 1-4. 
 
Jonathan Day, “The Impact of Legislative Term 
Limits on State Spending and Debt” and “The 
Strategy and Effects of Presidential Campaigns,” 
2011 Meeting of the Midwest Political Science 
Association, Chicago, IL, March 31-April 2. 
 
On February 21, 2011, Jonathan Day and Casey 
LaFrance were interviewed on WIUM/WIUW 
for President’s Day. 
 
Janna Deitz was cited widely in the news for her 
commentary on the redistricting of Illinois.  News 
sources reporting her observations included the 
AP, MSNBC, the Atlanta Journal Constitution, Salon, 
Real Clear Politics, the 
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Casey LaFrance was selected to become a peer 
reviewer for the National Institute of Justice and 
has been named to the Board of Directors of the  
Rockford-based nonprofit group, Vocational 
Rehabilitation Management of Illinois, Inc. 
 
Jongho Lee, “Explaining Transnational Political 
Activities Among Latino Immigrants,” 2011 
Meeting of the Midwest Political Science 
Association, Chicago, IL March 31-April 2. 
 
MaCherie Placide received an Outstanding 
Faculty Award from the national honor society 
Phi Eta Sigma. 
 
Erin Taylor and Lora Ebert Wallace. 2011. 
“Potential Risks of ‘Risk’ Language in 
Breastfeeding Advocacy.” Women and Health 
(June) 
 
Erin Taylor, “An Evaluation of the Use of ‘Risk’ 
vs. ‘Benefit’ Advocacy Texts,” Conference on 
Reframing Birth and Breastfeeding: Moving 
Forward, Chapel Hill, NC, March 11-12, 2011. 
 
Erin Taylor, panel chair, Association for Political 
Theory Conference, South Bend, IN, October 13-
15, 2011. 
 
Erin Taylor, HOPE Award, University Housing 
& Dining Services Academic Initiatives 


